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The Honorable Brandon Scott 
President, Baltimore City Council 
City Hall, Room 400 
100 N. Holliday Street 
Baltimore, Maryland 21202 

Re: City Council Bill 20-0199R 

Dear Council President Scott:

The Baltimore City Department of Social Services (BCDSS) is pleased to respond to the above captioned City Council Resolution introduced February 24, 2020, requesting that BCDSS and various city agencies “update the Council on services provided to and the general well-being of the transgender community in Baltimore.”

BCDSS is the local administrative agency of the state Department of Human Services (DHS). The mission of the Baltimore City Department of Social Services is to make Baltimore a place where people independently support themselves and their families and where individuals are safe from abuse and neglect. Yearly, our almost 1,500 BCDSS staff members serve about 190,320 children, families and vulnerable adults. This means that we touch approximately 1 in 3 Baltimore City residents in a given year.

It is the policy of the State of Maryland and the Maryland Department of Human Services that no client or customer shall be subjected to discrimination, harassment or retaliation on the basis of age, ancestry, color, creed, genetic information, marital status, disability, national origin, race, religion, sex, sexual orientation or transgender identity and/or expression. This policy guides our interactions with the community across our three main service divisions as outlined below:

Children and Youth in Foster Care
BCDSS is the guardian of 1,800 children and youth placed by the court in foster care. No tracking mechanism currently exists to document the number of LGBTQ youth in the out-of-home placement. However, numerous national studies indicate that LGBTQ youth, particularly LGBTQ youth of color, are disproportionately represented within foster care.

The social work profession seeks to improve client well-being and meet the basic needs of all people. DHS-BCDSS believes all LGBTQ youth have the right to affirming placements that actively promote their well-being, respect their identities, and are sensitive to their individual needs. In recent years, DHS has adopted several policies to assist BCDSS workers and resource parents (caregivers) to provide better care for LGBTQ youth.

Addressing Sex Trafficking Concerns
Children in the care of social services are disproportionately vulnerable to sex trafficking. According to the U.S. National Center for Missing and Exploited Children, one in six of the 23,500 endangered runaways in 2019 were likely sex trafficking victims; 16 percent of identified victims were reported as missing from a from a foster care or group home placement.

In September 2014, Congress passed the "Preventing Sex Trafficking and Strengthening Families" Act, Pubic Law (P.L.113-183). The following year, DHS put into effect a new policy (SSA-CW # 16-17) to comply with the federal law establishing the "reasonable and prudent parent" standard to ensure resource parents (caregivers) make careful and sensible parental decisions that maintain the health, safety, and best interests of a child. In practice, the policy helps keep LGBTQ youth in foster care safe by ensuring they can take part in appropriate extracurricular, enrichment and social activities that promote their physical, mental and emotional maturity.

All new BCDSS resource parents receive pre-service training on this standard of care to ensure children and teens placed in their homes are able to participate in social, cultural, and extra-curricular-activities that are age and/or developmentally appropriate. BCDSS caseworkers are responsible, during the monthly visits, for ensuring compliance.

On Aug. 1, 2016, DHS issued policy SSA-CW #17-08 to ensure all young people in foster care receive affirming care and are living in spaces where they can be open and honest about their identities. This policy offers specific guidance for BCDSS employees and resource parents for working with LGBTQ youth. Key components and protections for youth include:
· Barring the department from placing youth in housing situations where their identities are not respected. Youth are consulted during the placement process to assist in identifying a safe and affirming placement that will achieve permanency. Caseworkers also must confirm prospective caregivers will accept LGBTQ individuals and community members.
· Mandating youth should be called by their preferred names and pronouns. 
· Allowing LGBTQ youth to express a gender identity, and/or gender presentation that is consistent with their identity by respecting the youth's personal grooming and clothing choices.
· Requiring staff and caregivers to protect the confidentiality of a young person’s identity.
· Assuring caseworkers can assess and serve the needs of a child without personal bias.
· Encouraging the sharing of affirming resources for legal and physical and mental health, services, including transition-related health care for Transgender and gender non-conforming youth.

This policy was updated in 2018 to include additional guidelines for Child Placement Agencies and Residential Child Care Programs for placing transgender youth. More detailed information can be found here.

DHS, UMSSW Partner to Offer LGBTQ Competency Training 
The DHS Social Services Administration (SSA) partnered in 2018 with The University of Maryland School of Social Work Child Welfare Academy (CWA) to provide mandatory LGBTQ Competency Training to child welfare staff throughout Maryland. Participants learn key concepts and terminology related to Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity, and Expression (SOGIE), and significant emphasis is given to identifying and supporting the strengths, needs and challenges of LGBTQ youth in care with best practice and empirically researched interventions. All BCDSS staff will receive this training by Dec. 31, 2021.	Comment by Brian Schleter -DHS- Baltimore City: Per Kevin, we are at 40% compliance currently.

In addition, BCDSS actively participates in the Baltimore City Human Trafficking Collaborative to combat both sex and labor trafficking.

Denial of Benefits Complaint Process
Newly hired BCDSS employees in our Adult Services and Family Investment (economic assistance) programs also are trained on providing services without discriminating against others. In addition, all BCDSS employees are mandated to receive sexual harassment training once every two years. 

DSS visitors and customers who feel they have been subjected to discrimination, harassment or retaliation may request forms to file a complaint with the United States Department of Agriculture Program Discrimination office [if denied SNAP (Food Stamps) benefits] or the United States Department of Justice for Temporary Cash Assistance (TCA) benefits. The complaint process is explained in a brochure made available both on our website and in our offices.

In Conclusion
The leadership of the Baltimore City Department of Social Services, together with our lead agency, sister city agencies, and community partners, is taking concrete actions to address the needs and best support the well-being of transgender youth and adults we proudly serve. We appreciate the opportunity to share this important information with the City Council President and members. We stand ready to offer additional information upon request.

Sincerely,



Randi Walters, PhD
Director

cc:    Secretary Lourdes Padilla, Maryland Department of Human Services
2
